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Erzbischof Dr. Rowan Williams 
 

Archbishop of Canterbury’s video message  
for Holocaust Memorial Day 2012 

 
Der anglikanische Erzbischof von Canterbury, Dr. Rowan Williams, betont in seiner 
Rede zum Holocaust Memorial Day 2012 wie wichtig es ist, dass Menschen nicht nur 
für sich sondern für Nachbarn und Fremde das Wort ergreifen und die Stimme 
erheben. Williams versteht solche Solidarität als göttliche Zeichen, die inmitten von 
Katastrophen für Menschen wichtig sind. 
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Sometimes we think and we speak as if we were given our powers of speech primarily 
to speak for ourselves, to express our feelings or to express our personalities, as we 
say. But what if speech were really given to us so that we can speak out of a sense of 
solidarity and community? What if the great miracle were the ability to speak on behalf 
of the neighbour and on behalf of the stranger? 
 
This year’s Holocaust Memorial Day puts that question to us very seriously, very 
earnestly. It invites us to think back to those words of Martin Niemöller: the question “if 
I don’t speak for others, who is there to speak for me?” Holocaust Memorial Day brings 
back to our minds the appalling consequences of a situation where people don’t speak 
for the neighbour and don’t speak for the stranger; where people are concerned about 
their own security, their own comfort zones. And when we look back on the tragic 
history of the 30s and 40s, one of the things that prevents it just being a totally dark 
night is the presence of some of those who were willing to speak for strangers and to 
take risks alongside strangers. 
 
Last year I visited Central Africa and spent a bit of time in the Democratic Republic of 
Congo. I heard there something of the experience of people who have lived through 
genocide of another kind – people who didn’t know and couldn’t rely on the fact that 
there were others to speak for them. And yet there were some; there were signs of 
hope, and even the slightest difference in the middle of such a catastrophic situation is 
of the greatest importance - a sign of grace, a sign of God. 
 
So in our commemoration this year we are encouraged to challenge ourselves: who 
do we speak for? Are we willing to speak for the neighbour and for the stranger, for 
people like us and also people who are not like us? Are we willing to take risks 
alongside one another? 
 
We’ve been commemorating recently the 70th anniversary of the foundation of the 
Council of Christians and Jews in this country, and that has its origins in a moment 
when one of my own predecessors, Archbishop William Temple, came to the 
conclusion that he had to learn to speak for a stranger. Out of that has come several 
decades of intense friendship building, relationship building and witness to our wider 
society. I very much hope that that witness will be part of what we take forward into the 
next generation; a generation where these issues will not be stale and they will not be 



academic, and where we will go on being challenged as to who we speak for. Our 
words may not be very loud, they may not instantly change everything, but they will 
change something: they will change us, they will change at least one neighbour - they 
will make some strangers into neighbours. And that is profoundly and eternally worth 
doing. 
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